PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 18, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 18, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

Town Meeting Report Available Online – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was pleased to announce that, as the Town continues to promote methods to better reach out to the public, reduce the amount of the paper used, and utilize technology, the FY2009 Proposed Operating Budget and Report & Recommendations of the Advisory & Finance Committee are now available on the Town’s website.  
Visit to Council on Aging – Mr. Sylvia noted that Chairman Quintal and Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi had the opportunity to speak at the Council on Aging on a myriad of Town-related topics, including the MBO Precast building, Town Meeting, Pay-As-You-Throw, and the 1,000 Acres site.
Graffiti and Vandalism – Mr. Sylvia reported that the District Attorney’s office contacted the Town last week with an update on its active pursuit of vandalism and graffiti incidents in Plymouth.  One of the most recent cases, he said, resulted in a finding that will pay the Town restitution of $470.   Mr. Sylvia added that the District Attorney’s Office is including victim impact statements as they work diligently to bring these crimes to justice.
DPW Reclassification – Mr. Sylvia explained that the DPW Reclassification is in progress and reviewed the various steps within the process.  The classification plan and salary comparables are expected to be completed in approximately two weeks, he said, to be followed by new job descriptions.  Once these steps are complete, Mr. Sylvia added, staff will be able to determine a final date for completion of the reclassification.

Selectman Malaguti noted that he would like to see the Police Department reclassified, once the DPW reclassification is complete.  Chairman Quintal inquired about a reclassification for the schools, since the town appears to be moving toward these updates with various departments.  
Village Center Public Safety Meetings – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Town will hold a series of public safety meetings throughout the Town’s village centers, beginning March 27th:
· March 27, 2008: Manomet Elementary School, 7PM

· March 31, 2008: Cedarville Fire Station Community Room, 7PM

· April 10, 2008: Council on Aging, Cordage Park, 7PM

· April 17, 2008: Plymouth Public Library, 7PM

These meetings, Mr. Sylvia said, will allow residents the opportunity to attend an open forum with the Town Manager, Police Chief, Fire Chief, and Emergency Management Director.

Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt (Liquor)

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for wine tasting dinners on the following dates: March 21, March 22, March 28, and March 29, 2008.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses to Our House Services.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
· Village Vineyards, 10 Plaza Way, Kristen Nadeau, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for April 16, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. for a Wine 101 Education Class.  Liquor liability will be in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a One Day Wine & Malt license to Village Vineyards.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (New)

· Plymouth Bay Management Group d/b/a Boston’s of Plymouth (formerly Pilgrim Path Café), 21 South Park Avenue requested a Common Victualler license.  Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Depts.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a Common Victualler license to Plymouth Bay Management Group d/b/a Boston’s of Plymouth.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

· Plymouth Bay Management Group d/b/a Boston’s of Plymouth (formerly Pilgrim Path Café), 21 South Park Avenue, requested a Comprehensive Entertainment License: 

· Applying for Group 1 – TV only

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a Common Victualler license to Plymouth Bay Management Group d/b/a Boston’s of Plymouth.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, requested a Comprehensive Entertainment License:

· Applying for Group 3 – Live Music (singer and acoustic guitar)

Selectman Malaguti made a motion to approve the license, and Selectman Machado seconded the motion.  Selectman Tavares called for discussion and inquired about what assurances the Town would have that this will not disturb the neighbors in the surrounding residential zone.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the Board could require that the music be played without amplification.  The applicant was not available at the meeting to address these concerns.
The Board voted 2-1-1, with Selectman Tavares abstaining and Chairman Quintal in opposition.  The vote did not carry and, thus, the Board denied a Comprehensive Entertainment license for Our House Services.

Vehicle for Hire Amendment (New Address)

· Sadek Ghazawi d/b/a South Shore Taxi, 100 Robertson Street, Quincy requested a Vehicle for Hire Amendment for a New Address: 85 Sandwich Street, #5, Plymouth.  Issuance of the above license is subject to approval and recommendations of the Building Department.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a Vehicle for Hire Amendment for Sadek Ghazawi d/b/a South Shore Taxi, reflecting a new business address of 85 Sandwich Street.  Voted 4-0-0.

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· Bugaboo Creek Holdings Inc. d/b/a Bugaboo Creek Steakhouse, 20 Shops at 5 Way requested a Change of Manager from James A. Hanley, Jr. to Brian J. Berry.  Issuance of the above license is subject to the CORI background check.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a Change of Manager from James A. Hanley, Jr. to Brian J. Berry for Bugaboo Creek Holdings Inc. d/b/a Bugaboo Creek Steakhouse.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Special Auctioneer Permit

· Albert Balyyozian, 154 Highland Ave, Arlington, MA requested a One Day Special Auctioneer permit for an event on March 22, 2008 from 2:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. to be held at the Radisson Hotel, 180 Water Street.  A State Auctioneer’s permit is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a One Day Special Auctioneer permit for Albert Balyyozian.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes / January 22, 2008 – The Board approved the minutes of the January 22, 

2008 Selectmen’s meeting.

Meeting Minutes / January 29, 2008 – The Board approved the minutes of the January 29, 

2008 Selectmen’s meeting.

Land Management Agreement / Little South Pond – The Board approved and signed the Land Management Agreement between the Town of Plymouth and the Massachusetts Department of Fish & Game for the purpose of establishing limited boat access to Little South Pond.   This is a standard agreement form for boat ramp access and is necessary to initiate the process.

Ballot Question by Petition / Plymouth Rock Studios – The Board approved the placing of Question #3 on the ballot for the May 10, 2008 election:

“QUESTION 3

Shall the voters of Plymouth recommend to the Board of Selectmen and Plymouth Town Meeting Representatives that they support the location of the Proposed Plymouth Rock Studios on a portion of town-owned land at the intersection of Bourne Road and Route 25 in south Plymouth, also known as the 1,000 acres?

YES _________

NO _________”

The Town Clerk has certified that the necessary number of signatures from registered voters has been collected on the petition for this non-binding ballot question.  

Increase to Long Beach Off-Road Vehicle Sticker – The Board approved a five-dollar ($5) increase to the Plymouth Long Beach Off-Road Vehicle (ORV) sticker fee, effective immediately, as recommended by the Office of Environmental Management.   This increase is the second of three yearly increase installments, raising the current ORV sticker fee of $30 to a new fee of $35.  

Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No one came forward to address the Board.

Public Hearing – New Annual All Alcohol General On-Premise License

Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a New Annual All Alcohol General On-Premise License from The Village Racquet & Fitness Club at the Pinehills, Inc., 30 Golf Drive, Christopher S. Horne, Manager.  
Christopher S. Horne addressed the Board to speak on behalf of the license application.  Mr. Horne said that Village Racquet & Fitness is a membership club, and he is seeking a club license.  Selectman Malaguti reminded Mr. Horne that club licenses require that a book be kept where members sign in their guests.  Mr. Horne noted that his club will have approximately 600 members.
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment, whether for or against the license application.   No one came forward to speak regarding the license.  Seeing no further comment, Chairman Quintal closed the hearing and called for a vote.  

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a New Annual All Alcohol General On-Premise License for The Village Racquet & Fitness Club at the Pinehills, Inc.

Presentation on Solid Waste Plan – Pay-As-You-Throw
Roger Hammond, Director of Public Works, provided the Board with a presentation on the implementation plan and fee schedule for a Pay-As-You-Throw (PAYT) solid waste program at the Town’s transfer stations, as requested by the Board in November of 2007.    
Mr. Hammond noted that one of the biggest changes that residents will notice with PAYT is that the previous program of issuing stickers will be replaced by the installation of a plate scan system at all three transfer station locations.  The plate scan system, he said, will scan vehicle plates and cross-reference the number against the Town’s database of those who have paid the transfer station entry/base fee.  If the system detects an illegal dumper entering and exiting the station, he added, the system is programmed to issue a $50 non-criminal violation fine to the owner of the registered vehicle.   Through this new system, Mr. Hammond pointed out, a second household vehicle can be added to the Town’s database at no additional fee.   Mr. Hammond discussed some options to deal with “Recycling Only” services, noting that his department is working in conjunction with the Board of Health on a proposed regulation requiring private haulers to offer recycling with trash pick-up. 
Mr. Hammond reviewed two fee scenarios that could be offered with the PAYT program:

· Scenario 1: One fee for all households
· Scenario 2: Two fees – regular and senior

Mr. Hammond then reviewed a proposed solid waste budget for FY2009.  In FY2008, he pointed out, $235,000 was used from the Town’s General Fund to subsidize the portion of the solid waste program that is not covered by sticker revenues.  In the PAYT proposal, he said, only $135,000 will be used from the general Fund to subsidize the Town’s municipal disposal and transfer station maintenance costs.   Mr. Hammond reviewed the two proposed PAYT scenarios with and without a General Fund subsidy, noting the amounts that must be raised through sticker revenue to cover the solid waste budget.
Mr. Hammond noted two options the Town can choose for recycling through PAYT: sorted and single stream. The Town currently sorts its recyclables into separate bins by type, he said, generating thousands of dollars that can be used toward the solid waste program.  Single stream recycling, Mr. Hammond explained, is a process by which residents put all recyclables, regardless of type/category, into one container. While more convenient, he pointed out, single stream recycling does not generate the same amount of revenue as sorted recycling, and the Town would likely incur capital costs to modify the transfer stations for this process and install balers. Additionally, he noted, there is only one area recycling vendor at this time, leaving the Town beholden to whatever prices the vendor will offer for unsorted materials.

Mr. Hammond reviewed a slide detailing the costs of the proposed solid waste options to the Town’s residents. Ultimately, he explained, PAYT will provide an incentive for people to recycle not only for the sake of the environment but for the cost savings. The Town currently has a great tipping fee with SEMASS, Mr. Hammond reported, but this rate per ton will change when the Town’s contract expires in 2014.   SEMASS, he said, has indicated that, in the year 2015, they will likely charge a tipping fee of $90 per ton.  If the Town stays with its existing, flat-fee program, Mr. Hammond pointed out, residents will likely have to pay $255 for a transfer station sticker in 2015.

Mr. Hammond then reviewed specific plans to improve traffic flow at each of the Town’s three transfer stations (Cedarville, Manomet, and South Street), to accommodate the additional recycling traffic that will be encouraged by the PAYT system.   He reported that approximately 10% of the Town’s trash goes through Cedarville; 30% goes through Manomet; and the remaining 60% goes through South Street.  The Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) has issued several regulations, he noted, that prevent the Town from easily reconfiguring the layouts of the stations without triggering a special permit process.  The difficulty with South Street, Mr. Hammond explained, is that DEP will require it to be capped soon, and, thus, any modifications the DPW makes now will likely be removed when capping takes place.  
Chairman Quintal asked for more information on the capping plan at South Street.  Mr. Hammond responded that test pits are being conducted to identify the sub-surface conditions and the subsequent remediation required to properly cap the site.  The Town’s Energy Committee, Mr. Hammond added, is looking at NSTAR’s interest in turning the methane gas (created by the decomposition of the landfill) at the site into electricity, as gas migration has been detected at the site.  
Mr. Hammond then discussed some of the proposed changes to the South Street facility, reiterating that, while it would be best to move the recycling containers closer to the entrance, such major changes will trigger a lengthy permit process with DEP.   The DPW can, however, add more recycling containers, he said, and expand the paved area to create additional designated parking, improved traffic flow, and easier access to the recycling area.      
Selectman Tavares expressed frustration that the Town’s efforts to improve the transfer station for the sake of increased recycling could be hindered by a lengthy DEP permit process.  It seems almost impossible to improve South Street without triggering a permit, he said, and he noted his concerns about how PAYT will affect the traffic flow, if the site cannot be significantly improved. 

Selectman Malaguti noted that South Street continues to operate without the use of one of its compactors.  If SEMASS (who operates the site for the Town) can repair this compactor and empty the recycling containers more frequently, he said, traffic will likely improve.  Selectman Malaguti expressed his wish that the Town take over the operation of the South Street transfer station, but he acknowledged the question of whether the Town could operate it as inexpensively as a private contractor can.
Selectman Machado stated that he has conducted some independent studies on the PAYT proposal, and he expressed concerns about the safety issues that additional traffic flow may cause.   He suggested that the Town consider using some of the extra land at the recently acquired MBO Precast property to set up additional recycling containers to offset the traffic at South Street. 
Chairman Quintal suggested that the DPW adjust the hours at the Town’s transfer stations to further accommodate residents’ schedules and spread traffic flow over a wider range of hours during the week.
Mr. Hammond returned to his presentation and provided a synopsis of the various efforts his department will undertake to educate the public about PAYT.  Flyers and press releases are ready to go, pending the Board’s decision, he said, and public informational sessions will be scheduled throughout various areas of the Town.  Mr. Sylvia added that he has asked Mr. Hammond and his staff to put together an informational video for broadcast on PACTV and inclusion on the Town’s website, in an effort to use as many mediums as possible to inform the public about PAYT.
Selectman Machado questioned why the PAYT bags will not be biodegradable, to be consistent with the concept of going “green” and encouraging recycling.  Mr. Hammond explained that the bags that have been ordered contain recycled content.  
Mr. Hammond then noted a $49,600 grant opportunity from DEP to assist with the implementation of PAYT.   In order to qualify for the grant, the Town must meet a set of criteria laid out by DEP, including a requirement to operate a PAYT program for at least two years.
Mr. Hammond concluded his presentation with the DPW’s recommendation:

· Begin Pay-As-You-Throw on July 1, 2008

· Maintain current recycling program with minor facility changes to increase efficiency

· Fee structure: Regular Fee, $65; Senior Fee, $40; Large Bag (30 gal), $1.25; Small Bag (15 gal), $ 0.65

Mr. Hammond added that, while some have speculated that Plymouth’s seniors will pay more at this rate structure, he and his staff believe that seniors will see a decrease in what they will pay, based on their research and usage estimates.

Chairman Quintal asked Janine Delaney, Municipal Assistance Coordinator for DEP, to share her thoughts on whether Plymouth’s facilities can handle PAYT.

Ms. Delaney introduced herself to the Board and noted that she has worked with 35 municipalities who have implemented PAYT programs, including Marshfield and Duxbury.  Plymouth is already accustomed to recycling, she said, and she cannot imagine that PAYT will not work with the addition of more recycling bins at Plymouth’s transfer stations.  Ms. Delaney addressed Selectman Machado’s earlier comments regarding the use of biodegradable bags, explaining that Plymouth disposes of its trash at an incinerator, not a landfill.  The bags will be burned, not buried, she pointed out, thus rendering biodegradable bags unnecessary.  
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.  

Larry Fava, Plymouth resident, presented the Board with a slide show outlining his concerns that PAYT is based on volume, not weight, considering the fact that SEMASS charges the Town by the ton.  He pointed to the Town of Hanover’s transfer station as a model example of a system that uses scales, easily accessible recycling bins, and an efficient traffic pattern to serve its residents.  Mr. Fava offered his opinion that PAYT will encourage illegal dumping and drive residents to hire private trash pickup, shifting the cost of the solid waste program onto fewer and fewer residents.
Selectman Machado acknowledged Mr. Fava’s points and echoed his concerns about shifting the cost onto fewer and fewer residents, if more residents choose to use a private hauler.  While he expressed wholehearted support for recycling, Selectman Machado shared his apprehension that PAYT will have a considerable impact on Plymouth’s working class families.   He estimated that his family would use four, 30-gallon bags per week, noting that this could become expensive.
Selectman Malaguti noted that families could likely cut their trash—and therefore their costs—in half, if they recycle.  In his household, he said, he generates only half of a 30-gallon bag per week, because he makes the effort to recycle.  Selectman Malaguti questioned the feasibility of Plymouth having a new facility like that in Hanover, considering the size of the Town and the capital costs necessary to operate something similar.  Ultimately, he noted, the Town needs to encourage its citizens to recycle and reduce its tonnage, because if Plymouth exceeds it tonnage cap (as outlined in the Town’s contract with SEMASS), it could trigger an increased tipping fee prior to 2014.  The Town is getting closer and closer to that cap every year, Selectman Malaguti pointed out, and we cannot wait another year to take action.
Selectman Malaguti agreed that the Town’s municipal trash expenses should be subsidized by the General Fund, as opposed to sticker revenue.  He added that the Town is already working diligently to be “green,” with recycling bins throughout our town offices and increased recycling of paper at the schools. 
Mr. Sylvia noted that the Town’s Finance Director is carefully reviewing and formulating a report on what is recommended for the annual subsidy to our enterprise funds.  

Mr. Hammond added that a decrease will be proposed to the General Fund subsidy as soon as possible, as we reduce our tonnage and costs.   The schools, he said, have been very successful in recycling white paper and cardboard, to the point that more bins are needed, and he believes that the students will continue to encourage the success of the program.  The Town is already subsidizing the mess left by illegal dumpers and those who litter under its existing program, Mr. Hammond reported, and the Town may never be able to stop this behavior.  On another note, Mr. Hammond estimated that private trash haulers charge $30-40 per month, noting that PAYT fees will be considerably more affordable and attractive.   
Selectman Tavares noted that Mr. Hammond and his staff put together a good presentation that meets the directive given to them by the Board.   He stated his support for the concept of PAYT, noting that he believes the Town will need to move toward this program to reduce its tonnage and increase recycling.  Selectman Tavares expressed concerns, however, with the back-ups that will likely be caused at South Street and the potential for increased illegal dumping if the Town tries to implement PAYT by July 2008.   There are too many questions that need answers before implementation, he said, namely traffic, capping and mitigation costs, and the feasibility of improved facilities.   
Chairman Quintal noted that he would not entertain a motion on PAYT implementation without the full attendance of the Board (as Vice Chairman Loewenberg was not at the meeting).  For the record, he said, the previous Board of Selectmen voted to move towards implementing a PAYT curbside program, which was since modified by the current Board to PAYT drop-off.   Chairman Quintal acknowledged a suggestion made by Selectman Machado to survey resident support for PAYT, but noted that he did not want to burden the taxpayers with the added expense of a study or survey on the matter. 
Selectman Machado suggested including the survey with the tax bills, to see if residents would prefer curbside or drop-off PAYT.  Selectman Tavares added that, survey or not, he believes the Town will need to deal with the questions relating to South Street and the expenses of curbside pick-up.   Selectman Malaguti stated that he was not willing to support the added delay and expense of conducting a survey and additional studies prior to implementing PAYT.  
Selectman Machado noted that residents in the Town of Bourne pay $25 for solid waste services, with the remainder of the costs subsidized by tax dollars.  Mr. Sylvia responded that Plymouth’s solid waste program is set up through an enterprise fund; the Town could only subsidize the program if it does not put us over the tax levy capacity.   Selectman Malaguti added that every community is different: Bourne, for example, he said, has a 150-acres landfill that generates revenue from trash disposal, and this sets them apart from other towns.
Ms. Delaney (from DEP) addressed the Board again to make note of a few additional points.  She has worked with the Town of Hanover, she said, where the capping of the landfill was very costly and problematic.  Hanover’s solid waste program, Ms. Delaney explained, is subsidized through its tax base, hence the disparity in sticker fee costs.  In regards to suggestions that PAYT may increase illegal dumping, she noted, DEP surveys have shown no more than 1% of PAYT communities reporting that they have seen any adverse changes in litter and illegal dumping.  Ms. Delaney added that most illegal dumping is comprised of items that are too big to fit in a trash bag, like stoves and couches, as opposed to household trash.  Plymouth’s tipping fee could triple in 2015, she said, and DEP supports the implementation of PAYT to reduce the amount of trash entering the waste cycle.  To date, Ms. Delaney stated, a third of the state’s communities have moved to a PAYT program, with 70% of that third using a drop-off system.
Seeing no further discussion, Chairman Quintal noted that he will speak with staff about scheduling the implementation of PAYT before a full board on an upcoming agenda.
Selectman Machado noted that his vote on the matter will not change.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Clam Flats in Plymouth Harbor – Selectman Machado requested an update on the feasibility of opening all the Town’s clam flats during the upcoming season.
Street Lighting on Commerce Way – Selectman Machado expressed safety concerns about the lack of appropriate lighting along Commerce Way, noting the heavy amount of traffic and numerous dividing islands along the corridor.
Plowing and Sweeping Operations – Selectman Machado requested an update on whether the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation has had further discussions about implementing a parking plan whereby cars would be banned from parking on alternating sides of downtown streets for plowing and sweeping operations. 
Permitting, Contractors, & Insurance – Selectman Machado noted some concerns he has received from local contractors that the Town’s permitting process does not make sure that all contractors are properly insured.  Selectman Tavares acknowledged Selectman Machado’s concerns but noted that the responsibility falls on the homeowner to ensure that their contractor is properly insured, as municipalities cannot regulate this.   Chairman Quintal added that the Town’s Building Department requires that insurance certificates be filed with all building permits. 
Letters

Shaw Property / Chapter 61 Lands – Selectman Tavares inquired about a letter from resident Frank Shaw regarding the waiving of the Board’s right of first refusal on his Chapter 61 land.   Mr. Sylvia responded that staff has researched the matter with the Assessing Department and followed up with Mr. Shaw. 
Fava / Enterprise Funds – Selectman Tavares referenced a letter from resident Larry Fava and noted that he would like to the Board be provided with further information on the Town’s enterprise funds and the method by which they are calculated.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the Town has engaged the services of Pioneer Consulting to work with our Finance Director on reviewing all of the Town’s enterprise funds.
Hapgood / Signs with Voter Information – Selectman Tavares noted the letter from resident Paul Hapgood requesting permission to place non-partisan signs with voter information at visible Town locations.  The Town used to provide this information, Selectman Tavares said, and while he has no objections to Mr. Hapgood’s efforts, he suggested that it might be best if the Town resumes this practice for the sake of consistency.  
Mr. Sylvia confirmed that the Town has allowed Mr. Hapgood and the League of Women Voters to place these signs on Town property in years past.   Mr. Hapgood addressed the Board from the podium and explained that the signs help to inform voters of the election date and the deadline by which voters must register prior to the election.   The signs remain the same each year, Mr. Hapgood explained, with changes made only to the appropriate dates.  Mr. Hapgood added that the signs carry no political affiliation, advertisements, or candidate names.   Most of the signs, he said, will be posted throughout Precinct 9, with the remainder at a handful of highly-visible public spaces. 
Selectman Tavares reiterated his feeling that voter information should be the responsibility of the Town, and he suggested that the Town meet with Mr. Hapgood and the League of Women Voters to create something together that the Town will fund.
Chairman Quintal gave Mr. Hapgood permission to place his voter information signs on Town property for this upcoming election.  No objections were made from the other members of the Board.
Traffic Congestion on Lincoln Street – Selectman Malaguti referenced a letter regarding the congestion on Lincoln Street while parents are double-parked to pick up their children at Nathaniel Morton elementary School.  Ms. Arrighi noted that this is a recurring issue each year.  The matter could be forwarded for review to the Parking & Traffic Task Force, she said, and we may need to place a patrolman on the street and send notices out to parents.

Expansion of the Economic Target Area – Selectman Malaguti noted a letter from Senate President Murray regarding the expansion Plymouth’s Economic Target Area to other towns and inquired about the benefits of this action.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the Town’s Office of Economic Development is looking into this proposal with plans to report back to the Board at an upcoming meeting.
New Business

Long Beach Petition – Selectman Malaguti noted that petitions appear to be circulating about Plymouth’s Long Beach Management Plan, and he requested that the Board receive an update on the plan’s status in executive session.  
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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